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To:
ECMB

From:
Kim Oswald, on Behalf of the ECMB Evaluation Committee

Date: 
February 5, 2010

RE:
Evaluation Committee Status Report – for February 10 meeting
Residential Studies

Residential Central Air Conditioning – Regional - Complete

The Residential CAC study was intended to examine load shapes, coincidence factors and savings resulting from replacement of residential air conditioners.  This study is being done within the regional Evaluation Working Group.  In addition to working on the savings impacts of the programs across the region, Connecticut issued a separate contract to assess free-ridership  ADM Associates was selected to complete the study.  After numerous problems, errors and delays, the Contractor has produced a final report that is acceptable.  Both reports are complete.   I believe that they have also been filed.  ADM will present their results in a session prior to the meeting on 1/13/10

 This study is intended to support ISO requirements.
Home Energy Solutions Impact Evaluation - CT

This study will examine the impacts of gas and electric measures installed in the HES program.  Because the broad range of services for which different customer groups are eligible greatly complicates the analysis, the study will focus primarily on measures or groups of measures with the largest savings potential and that also have not been examined through other studies. 

Nexant has been selected as contractor for this evaluation.  The kickoff meeting was held on May 12. Currently, the Contractor has formed the sample using a review of the program records to determine an appropriate sampling frame. Nexant has completed all site visits (32 in CL&P and 9 in UI areas).    Energy Savings analysis for each site is underway using whole house engineering models.

Nexant is now collecting customer billing data for participants and matched samples of non-participants.  There have been some logistical issues with matching electric utility accounts with the corresponding gas company accounts.    Those problems now appear to have been resolved in a reasonable manner. However, there continues to be delays associated with sampling and collecting billing data for non-participating customers from one of the Companies. These delays may delay provision of final results.    The project also includes interviews with HES vendors.  Those interviews are currently being scheduled.

 This study will support ISO requirements.
WRAP/UI Helps Impact Evaluation

The WRAP and UI Helps evaluation will examine savings rates and comprehensiveness of installations in participant homes for both electric and gas measures.    The contract has been awarded to KEMA.  Three challenges have arisen in the early going.   It has been very difficult for the Contractor to determine what measures were recommended for installation to assess whether items were removed, never installed, or rejected by the owner (landlord or participant). The Contractor will do more on-site investigation to try to estimate the gaps.  Second, in many cases either the primary heating fuel or the account number for gas customers is missing from the databases.  The Contractor is removing these customers from the sample and replacing them with similar customers.  The large participant base should greatly reduce the potential for bias that one might normally expect from doing so.  

Finally, and unsurprisingly, many program participants have moved since participating.  In many cases, the measures will still be in place at the original location.  However appliances owned by the participants probably left with the participants and may now be in another state.  The Contractor will need to replace this portion of the sample.  

The contractor has completed all of the 92 site visits; data from all sites have been entered.    Lighting loggers remained in place through December in order to better measure winter peak savings.  Doing so moved the draft report back by 3-4 weeks compared with the original schedule. KEMA is currently working to analyze the logger data for each home. 

 This study will support ISO requirements.

CFL Saturation and Net to Gross Assessment

On June 1, the Companies were informed that the Department is interested in gaining more information on the extent to which current programs have transformed the market for Compact Fluorescent Lamps.  The scope of work combines and compares the experiences of other states with and without CFL programs, and also collects and analyzes information unique to Connecticut.  The results will inform development of program alternatives to capture remaining potential from common and specialized CFLs.

NMR was selected as Contractor for this project.  On a fast track, NMR has developed a workplan and provided surveys for 500 randomly selected customers and customers known to have purchased NCP program lamps.  NMR has developed instruments to use for in-home data collection and to elicit from customers the reasoning behind CFL saturation and location selection in about 100 Connecticut homes. Draft reports for both the regional analysis and the Connecticut sub-sample were provided on October 5.  

The Connecticut Modeling report has been completed (as of February 5) and finds that CT still provides fertile ground for CFL program efforts.  The Connecticut Program report is expected to be available within the next week.  That portion of the overall study was delayed by difficulties in acquiring data on the models of CFLs supported by CEEF programs.

Given the general interest in CFL saturation and savings, I think that a project presentation would be a good idea – but was not planned during development of the study workplan.  NMR is willing to provide one for a nominal additional amount.

Commercial/Industrial Studies

Energy Opportunities Impact Study

The Energy Opportunities Impact Evaluation will determine gross energy and demand savings realization rates, gross and net energy and demand savings, summer and winter coincidence factors, and annual hours of use for prescriptive measures installed through the EO program. The study will use of on-site metering using data loggers, lighting loggers and hand held fixture wattage measurement devices to estimate these values.  This impact evaluation will look at the EO Program Year of 2008 in the service territories of United Illuminating and Connecticut Light & Power producing combined state level results and less precise estimates by Company.

KEMA was selected to be the contractor for this study.  The initial kick-off meeting was held on June 2.  To date, the contractor has scheduled and performed site visits at 55 participant projects.  For each site, monitored data have been retrieved and data entered.  Lighting logger data have been retrieved and load shapes developed for all the projects that included lighting measures.

Saving analysis for non-lighting projects continues in parallel.   Complete savings analysis for all 25 non-lighting sites should be completed by the end of second week of February.  Analysis of all sample data and draft population impacts will be complete by the end of February.

The draft report in expected to be delivered in early March.  

This study will support ISO requirements.
Regional EM&V Forum – 2010
Please refer to the January 2010 EM&V Forum quarterly newsletter for a general update on Forum projects. Since issuing the newsletter, important updates on key projects include items referenced for Protocol Development projects A2 and A3 (above), and the following Research and Evaluation projects:

NEEP will provide further updates to the Forum participants at the next Project Committees teleconference on February 11.
Load Shape Study – Phase 1 Completed

This regional study collected load shapes developed at other utilities for measures offered in New England, other states on the Eastern Seaboard and some Northwestern States.  In this two phase project, the contractor first assessed whether or not the load shapes reflect situations sufficiently comparable to those in the Northeast to enable us to use them in filings when utility-specific information is not yet available.  In Phase 2 the contractor will devise sampling plans, conduct on-site data collection efforts and analysis to obtain load and savings profiles (starting October 2009) for those identified measures of particular interest in each region.  

The Contractor (KEMA) started working on this project on January 10, 2009.  The Phase 1 recommendations were provided on June 1st and reviewed by subcommittee members.  The report identifies existing load shape studies, gaps in data, and options for filling gaps both in the East and the Northwest. 

EM&V Forum participants, guided by the EMV subcommittee, were asked to take additional steps of establishing the priority data needs within the Forum in order to finalize a scope of work and RFP for Load shape Project Phase 2.  As a group the membership decided that the highest priority areas for load shape development are for C&I Lighting and Unitary HVAC systems.  

Load Shape Estimation: C&I Lighting 

This project involves the creation of a spreadsheet tool that can be used by members of the Regional EM&V Forum to calculate and quantify the hourly savings of efficient lighting measures installed at Commercial and Industrial facilities.

This project is just beginning.  Two contractors provided proposals on January 8th.  Members of the project subcommittee, including me, are reviewed the proposals with the expectation that a contractor would be selected on January 13th.  Some concerns about conflict of interest for one of the bidders led to a delay in initiating the project.  At present, a contractor has been selected, but has not yet been notified.

Load Shape Estimation:  C&I Unitary HVAC

The objective of the study is the development of Unitary HVAC load factor data for every hour of the calendar year. The annual load shape data must also be adaptable to different program participant populations located within the service territories of Forum members; load shape data will be weather-normalized in order to provide for the calculation of aggregate load shapes that reflect the weather conditions of different Program Administrator customer populations.

The Unitary HVAC Loadshape RFP was issued on January 14, with bids due on January 29. The subcommittee reviewed the HVAC bids on February 4.  The selected contractor will be notified soon and the project initiated as soon as possible thereafter.
Glossary of Terms and Definitions Project  

The project is on schedule, with a first draft of the glossary reviewed by the subcommittee and now undergoing expansion and some revisions.  Selected technical experts reviewed the second draft.

The Nexus Market Research team has researched existing state and regional energy efficiency reporting requirements and practices, and is identifying energy efficiency data needs to support

State/regional environmental policies and energy planning systems using interviews and secondary sources. The contractor will synthesize feedback and research in February 2010, and will develop final recommended energy efficiency reporting guidelines and a reporting template by the end of March 2010.
C&I Lighting: Measure Persistence of Savings 

The purpose of the project is to develop up-to-date impact parameters that describe lighting measure persistence, i.e. in place and operating over multiple (5+) years based on field and survey samples. The project will also develop equipment life estimates from secondary sources (manufacturer reports). The value of this project to sponsors is that commercial lighting is the largest source of savings for most EE providers in the region. Multi-year persistence lends itself to regional study because the research is difficult, expensive, and measures are consistent across locations. 

The subcommittee has selected a contractor for this project (KEMA) and a kick off meeting was held on October 16. The original schedule and work scope for this project were modified as a result of subcommittee review of the proposals. The project will now proceed as a phased effort, with the first phase being outreach to Project funders to establish what program data is available to develop the sampling strategy. The project will have several checkpoints at which the subcommittee and contractors can agree to proceed or suspend the effort depending on the availability of program data and the ability to develop an appropriate sample size and strategy. 

 Data collection and finalization of some individualized Non-disclosure Agreements between project administrators and KEMA (precursor to data collection that was needed by a few project administrators) are underway. The next subcommittee teleconference was held on February 4 to review the sample design and the status of the data collection effort.

Common EM&V Methods and Survey Savings Assumptions

KEMA, the contractor for this project, has conducted interviews with program administrators and EM&V experts regarding EM&V methods used to estimate/calculate savings for a set of priority measures or program types. KEMA has also completed its review and comparison of savings assumptions and algorithms for the priority set of measures.

Forum participants are currently reviewing draft reports. In February 2010, KEMA will develop guidelines for recommended EM&V methods and savings assumptions, including recommended levels of savings rigor, for Project Committee consideration and ultimately Steering Committee adoption.

The results of this project will inform two national M&V protocol discussions. The North American Energy Standards Board (NAESB) is currently convening subcommittees for its M&V project to address retail and wholesale M&V for energy efficiency. NEEP gave a presentation at a November NAESB meeting about how the EM&V Methods project can help inform NAESB’s efforts, and 2010 EM&V Forum funding will be used for NEEP to actively participate in the NAESB M&V project throughout the year. The National Action Plan for Energy Efficiency (NAPEE) is also engaged in a national EM&V project. NAPEE has conducted surveys to identify national EM&V needs and priorities and is working with a Technical Resource Group that includes many Forum participants to help focus its efforts. The findings from the EM&V Methods project will help inform

the NAPEE project as it further refines the EM&V priority areas to be addressed on a national level.

KEMA draft reports are under review and were discussed with the project subcommittee on a February 1 teleconference, with revised materials to be shared with all Forum participants prior to Feb 11 Project Committees teleconference.

A final report and guidelines from Project A2: EM&V Methods will be available in mid-2010.
Common EE Reporting Guidelines

NMR will be reporting to the subcommittee on January 27 its preliminary findings from air regulator interviews to date, review of current reporting practice, and reviewing system planner questions regarding energy efficiency data needs.

Incremental Cost Study

Background materials provided by VEIC have been submitted to the subcommittee for review prior to discussion and development of a scope of work.  
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